
Africa’s HIV-1 epidemic has,
appropriately, received

global attention. However, India
stands to experience the greatest
increase in absolute number of
HIV-1 cases in the coming de-
cades. As of 2004, at least 5 mil-
lion people in India have been
infected.1 Preventive interven-
tions to decrease sexual trans-
mission of HIV-1 that focus
chiefly on sex workers and their
clients could greatly abate the
growth of the epidemic.

A horrific scenario
India is in the position of the
African continent 15 years ago.
Within a year or two India may
well surpass South Africa as the
country with the greatest num-
ber of people living with HIV-
1/AIDS. Peter Piot, director of
UNAIDS, states, “The future of
the global epidemic is really at
stake in India.” With a popula-
tion of 1 billion, large numbers
of commercial sex workers, mo-
bile male workers, a high preva-
lence of STDs, low reported
condom use with nonregular
partners and a low prevalence of
male circumcision, India is set to
experience an explosion of HIV-
1 cases. The official Indian gov-
ernment statistic of 5.1 million
HIV-1-positive people is un-
certain because large, reliable,
population-based surveys have
not yet been done. In 2002, the
US National Intelligence Coun-
cil projected 20–25 million peo-
ple living with HIV-1 in India
by 2010.2 The National AIDS
Control Organization predicts
only 9 million by that time.1 The
most thoroughly researched and
current mathematical models
project the number of HIV-1-
infected adults at about 50 mil-
lion by 2015 if no effective inter-
ventions are implemented.3

Sex work appears to drive 
the HIV-1 epidemic in India
About 85% of HIV-1 cases are
due to heterosexual contact.

Mathematical models suggest
that one-half to three-quarters
of all new HIV-1 infections are
first- or second-generation in-
fections due to sex work.3 The
southern states represent only
30% of India’s population but
have about 75% of prevalent
HIV-1 cases (Fig. 1, which
shows HIV prevalence among
pregnant women, illustrates this
geographical distribution). The
southern states are, paradoxi-
cally, the richer, more devel-
oped states in India. However,
they have high levels of com-
mercial sex work and migrant
labour.

A blueprint for control
Theoretically, the Indian HIV-1
epidemic could be driven to
below-current levels through
prevention programs focused on
female sex workers and their
male clients.4 Slowing HIV-1
growth means interrupting its
transmission. The most clearly
effective preventive interven-
tions against HIV-1 are those

targeting groups that — because
of high rates of partner change,
increased susceptibility to infec-
tion or both — are vulnerable.
Peer-group interventions
among sex workers to teach
them about condom use, control
of STDs and client negotiation
skills are highly effective.4 A
program begun in Kolkata (for-
merly Calcutta) in the early
1990s called the Sonagachi Pro-
ject focused on providing female
sex workers with the tools to or-
ganize and protect themselves,
and their clients, from becom-
ing infected with HIV-1. From
1992 to 1999 condom use
among sex workers in Kolkata
increased from 3% to 90%. As a
result, Kolkata has not seen the
rapid growth of HIV-1 in these
populations that has been seen
in other Indian cities (Fig. 2).5 A
small nonrandomized trial of
similar peer-group interventions
showed significant increases in
overall and consistent condom
use among female commercial
sex workers in the intervention
area.5
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Fig. 1: India’s HIV-1 epidemic is concentrated in the southern states. [Reproduced from the
UNAIDS/WHO Epidemiological Fact Sheet — 2004 update: India; available: www.who.int/
GlobalAtlas/PDFFactory/HIV/EFS_PDFs/EFS2004_IN.pdf]
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Large scale prevention
The Bill and Melinda Gates
Foundation has committed
US$200 million to the initial 5
years of the Avahan program to
reduce HIV-1 and STD trans-
mission in selected core popula-
tions in areas characterized by
population mobility. The Ava-
han program focuses chiefly on
65 high-prevalence districts in 4
states: Karnataka, Andhra Pra-
desh, Tamil Nadu and Maha-
rashtra. The target groups will
be about 200 000 sex workers
and their clients, injection drug
users, and men who have sex
with men. The program will
also focus on a 9000-km stretch
of the Indian National High-
way, where the target groups are
approximately 1.5 million truck-
ers and 30 000 sex workers.

The Global Fund has ap-
proved US$100 million to In-
dia to offer 7 million pregnant
women, and their families,
counselling to prevent HIV-1
infection, and 350 000 HIV-1-
infected pregnant women drugs
to block mother-to-child trans-
mission.

India can learn from the ex-
periences of Thailand and Cam-

bodia. Both countries were pre-
dicted to have an HIV-1 prev-
alence of 15% by this year.
Rapid growth did not happen in
part because both countries be-
gan large prevention campaigns
targeted at sex workers in the
early 1990s. Since then condom
use in sex work has increased by
90%, and the number of men
visiting sex workers has halved.
HIV-1 prevalence peaked in
Thailand in 1996 at 1.5% and in
Cambodia in 1998 at 3.3%.6

Several obstacles exist, how-
ever. Sex work is illegal in India.
In June 2004, Goan state au-
thorities displaced thousands of
sex workers in Baina district and
destroyed about 1000 homes in
all.7 This community of sex
workers had a reputation for
promoting condom use among
themselves and their clients.
Crackdowns such as these are
criticized for driving the sex
trade underground, where there
is little chance to intervene to
increase condom use.

The Indian government has
recently promised to provide
free antiretroviral drugs to
100 000 AIDS patients in the 6
most affected states by the end

of next year. The World Health
Organization’s “three by five”
campaign targets are greater:
some 300 000 Indians on anti-
retroviral drugs. However, ques-
tions of cost, proper training
and infrastructure remain, as
does the potential to offset posi-
tive trends in behaviour change.4

More research is needed in
India in order to document the
transmission of HIV-1, the role
of male circumcision and the
impact of antiretroviral drugs on
populations. Such research is
best done in concert with a mas-
sive scale-up of effective preven-
tion programs.4
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Fig. 2: Three-year rolling averages of seroprevalence of HIV-1
among commercial sex workers in India. The relatively low sero-
prevalence in Kolkata (formerly Calcutta) is attributed to the Son-
agachi Project.  (Note: NACO discontinued monitoring HIV-1 preva-
lence in sex workers after 1998.) [Source: UNAIDS/WHO
Epidemiological Fact Sheet — 2004 update: India]
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